# **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl**



#### **November 13, 2013**

#### **Testimony before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs**

Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl

Associate Professor, Edmund A. Walsh School of Foreign Service, Georgetown University Senior Fellow and Director, Middle East Security Program, Center for a New American Security

Chairman Royce, Ranking Member Engel, distinguished members of the Committee, thank you for inviting me here today to discuss negotiations over Iran's nuclear program.

The long-simmering nuclear crisis with Iran is approaching a critical inflection point. The election of Hassan Rouhani, a moderate former nuclear negotiator, as Iran's new president has re-energized diplomacy between Iran and the P5+1 (the United States, Britain, China, France, Germany, and Russia). Sanctions have taken a heavy toll on the Iranian economy, and Rouhani believes he has a popular mandate and sufficient latitude from Iran's supreme leader, Ayatollah Ali Khamenei, to reach an accommodation with the international community in exchange for lessening the pressure. The prospects for a comprehensive agreement to peacefully resolve the nuclear impasse have never been higher.

The most recent round of talks between Iran and the P5+1, held in Geneva, concluded on November 10. The negotiations were serious and sustained, including several hours of intensive bilateral discussions between the United States and Iran. Differences between the parties have been narrowed, bringing the broad contours of an interim nuclear agreement into view. Nevertheless, a number of sticking points remain. Talks are set to resume in Geneva on November 20.

We do not yet know whether an initial deal will materialize. But if it ultimately resembles the agreement described in recent press reports, it would be a meaningful first step on the road to a final, comprehensive accord to address the Iranian nuclear challenge.

In the coming months, the opportunity to meaningfully constrain Iranian nuclearization could be seized, leading to a peaceful resolution of a decades-long conflict, or squandered, setting the stage for an Iranian nuclear bomb, another war in the Middle East, or both. As a former Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for the Middle East, I firmly believe all options should remain on the table to prevent Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons. But I also know enough about how military conflict with Iran would likely unfold to understand that an enduring diplomatic outcome is far preferable to another war.

Achieving a peaceful solution that prevents Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons will require continued

<sup>&#</sup>x27;Julian Borgerand Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Geneva Talks End Without Deal on Iran's Nuclear Programme," *The Guardian*, November 9, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/nov/10/iran-nuclear-deal-stalls-reactor-plutonium-france?CMP=twt\_gu; Laura Rozen, "Progress, But No Deal Yet, as Iran Talks Conclude," *Al-Monitor*, November 10, 2013, http://backchannel.al-monitor.com/index.php/2013/11/6962/iran-world-powers-claim-progress-in-talks-but-say-deal-needs-more-work/; and Michael R. Gordon, Mark Landler and Jodi Rudoren, "Iran Balked at Language of Draft Nuclear Deal, Western Diplomats Say," *New York Times*, November 10, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/11/world/middleeast/kerry-no-deal-in-hand-defends-negotiating-strategy-on-iran.html?hp& r=0&pagewanted=all.

# **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl**



commitment to serious, tough-minded negotiations, and close cooperation between the Obama administration and Congress. Given the profound distrust between the United States and Iran, care must be taken to maintain diplomatic momentum and avoid missteps and backsliding that could otherwise put the parties on the road to confrontation. In particular, as U.S. negotiators work to get an initial agreement by the end of 2013 to halt the most troubling and urgent dimensions of Iran's nuclear enterprise, Congress should refrain from imposing additional sanctions or taking other actions that would tie the hands of our diplomats and undermine the prospects for success.

#### The Goals of a Peaceful Diplomatic Solution

According to U.S. intelligence officials, Iran has already mastered the basic knowledge and technology required to eventually develop nuclear weapons, should the regime decide to do so.<sup>2</sup> Nothing, including the complete dismantling of Iran's nuclear infrastructure, will put this technological genie back in the bottle. Instead, negotiations should focus on a more concrete and achievable objective: placing meaningful and verifiable constraints on Iran's ability to translate its accumulated knowledge and civilian nuclear capabilities into nuclear weapons.

Specifically, diplomacy should aim to prevent Iran from achieving a nuclear "breakout capability," defined as the point at which Iran could produce fissile material for one or more nuclear weapons so quickly or so secretly that the international community could not detect it and respond in time. A final diplomatic agreement sufficient to prevent breakout should seek to:

- Lengthen breakout timelines. The final agreement should include sufficient technical constraints to ensure the timeframe between the initiation of breakout and the production of fissile material for one or more weapons is sufficient to allow interdiction.
- Shorten detection timelines. Verification mechanisms must be in place to ensure that breakout activities would be detected by International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) inspectors and through other means at the earliest possible stage.
- Provide assurances against a covert nuclear infrastructure. Transparency and verification
  mechanisms should be sufficient to detect construction of covert fuel-cycle facilities and
  weaponization activities.
- Maintain a credible response to breakout. In the aftermath of any agreement, the United States (and the international community) must also maintain the will and capability to take effective action, including the use of military force if necessary, to prevent the acquisition of enough fissile material for a nuclear weapon if breakout is detected.<sup>3</sup>

http://www.brookings.edu/research/speeches/2013/10/24-nuclear-deal-possible-iran-einhorm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> As Director of National Intelligence James Clapper testified earlier this year, "Iran has the scientific, technical, and industrial capacity to eventually produce nuclear weapons." James R. Clapper, "Statement for the Record: Worldwide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community," Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, March 12, 2013, 7, http://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Intelligence%20Reports/2013%20ATA%20SFR%20for%20SSCI%2012%20Mar%202013.pdf.

 $<sup>^3</sup>$  For a discussion of these requirements, see Robert Einhorn, "Is a 'Good' Deal Possible?" (Brookings Institution, October 24, 2013),

### Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



An agreement that met these conditions would prevent and deter Iran from racing to a nuclear bomb and, should the regime nevertheless decide to do so, provide ample time for the United States and the international community to interdict the process before it was completed.

#### The Dangers of Pushing for a Maximalist Deal

Some analysts argue that U.S. negotiators should capitalize on the existing leverage created by crippling economic sanctions and Iran's apparent willingness to negotiate to insist on a maximalist deal. Maximalists contend that nothing short of a complete dismantling of Iran's fuel-cycle activities – including its current uranium enrichment activities, as well as facilities that could eventually enable Iran to produce weapons-grade plutonium – can achieve the objective of preventing nuclear breakout, and nothing short of this ideal outcome would merit lessening pressure on Iran.<sup>4</sup> This approach is reflected in Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu's "Four No's": no uranium enrichment at any level; no stockpile of enriched uranium; no centrifuges or centrifuge facilities; and no Arak heavy water reactor.<sup>5</sup> Iran would also have to acquiesce to intrusive inspections to verify the dismantling of these capabilities and provide a full accounting of "past military dimensions" of its nuclear program.<sup>6</sup> Incentivizing Iran to accept such an agreement, proponents argue, requires a steady escalation of U.S. sanctions and a credible threat of military action if Iran fails to agree.<sup>7</sup>

Attempting to keep Iran as far away from nuclear weapons as possible by demanding that the country completely abandon fuel-cycle activities, particularly the demand for zero enrichment, seems prudent and reasonable. All else being equal, the total absence of enrichment activities puts Iran further away from nuclear weapons than allowing some limited enrichment, and it would be easier to verify. Moreover, most countries with civilian nuclear power plants forgo domestic enrichment. (Although it is also the case that Argentina, Brazil, Germany, Japan and the Netherlands have domestic enrichment capabilities while remaining compliant with the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty.) But in reality, the quest for an optimal deal that requires a permanent end to Iranian enrichment at any level would likely doom diplomacy, making the far worse outcomes of unconstrained nuclearization or a military showdown over Tehran's nuclear program much more likely.

Regardless of pressure from the United States, our allies, and the wider international community, the Iranian regime is unlikely to agree to permanently end all enrichment. Khamenei, the ultimate decider on the nuclear file, has invested far too much of the regime's domestic legitimacy in defending Iran's "rights"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>See, for example, Michael Singh, "The Straight Path to a Nuclear Deal with Iran," Washington Post, Ocober 18, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-straight-path-to-a-nuclear-deal-with-iran/2013/10/18/57846b10-380e-11e3-8a0e-4e2cf80831fc\_story.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Transcript of Netanyahu's UN General Assembly Speech," *Haaretz*, October 1, 2013, http://www.haaretz.com/news/diplomacy-defense/1.550012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> For a discussion of past military dimensions of the program, see Office of the IAEA Director General, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran" (November 8, 2011), Annex.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Reul Marc Gerecht and Mark Dubowitz, "Iran Wants the Bomb—and Sanctions Relief," Washington Post, October 11, 2013,

http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/iran-wants-the-bomb--and-sanctions-relief/2013/10/11/201f0734-31e7-11e3-9c68-1cf643210300\_story.html; and Michael Singh, "Iran Nuclear Talks: A Brief History and the Road Ahead," *Policy Notes*, No. 15 (Washington Institute for Near East Policy, October 2013), https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/pubs/PolicyNote15a\_Singh.pdf.

### Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



(defined as domestic enrichment) to completely capitulate now, even in the face of withering economic sanctions. The Islamic Republic has spent more than \$100 billion over decades and enormous amounts of political capital to master the knowledge and centrifuge technology associated with uranium enrichment.<sup>8</sup> The nuclear program and "resistance to arrogant powers" are firmly imbedded in the regime's ideological *raison d'etre*. Khamenei and hardliners within the Revolutionary Guard are therefore unlikely to sustain support for further negotiations, let alone acquiesce to a final nuclear deal, if the end product reflects a total surrender for the regime. If Khamenei cries uncle and dismantles the entire Iranian program, how will he explain the tremendous expense and justify the years of sanctions and isolation to his people? What would it all have been for? Khamenei likely fears such a humiliation more than he fears economic collapse or targeted military strikes against his nuclear facilities. As RAND Corporation Iran analyst Alireza Nader observes, "[s]anctions are a danger to their rule, but weakness in the face of pressure might be no less a threat."

Nor are president Rouhani and his negotiating team likely to agree to halt enrichment and advocate for such a policy within the regime, since doing so would be political suicide. In 2003, during Rouhani's previous role as Iran's chief nuclear negotiator, he convinced Khamenei to accept a temporary suspension of enrichment. But further talks with the international community stalled in early 2005 over a failure to agree on Iran's asserted right to enrichment, and Tehran ended its suspension shortly thereafter. Rouhani believes – as do the supreme leader and Rouhani's critics in the Revolutionary Guard – that the West pocketed Iranian concessions and Tehran got nothing in return. The failure of Iran's earlier approach under Rouhani facilitated the rise of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad and his hardline policies, including the development of a much more robust uranium enrichment capability. Rouhani is unlikely to make that mistake again. And even if Rouhani and his lead negotiator, foreign minister Javad Zarif, were somehow convinced to do so, the Iranian president would be savaged by his right flank.<sup>10</sup>

Some analysts disagree. The Council on Foreign Relations' Ray Takeyh, for example, argues that Khamenei and Rouhani have boxed themselves in by raising such high expectations among the Iranian people for significant sanctions relief. According to this line of reasoning, regime fears of a popular backlash in the event that diplomacy fails produce considerable leverage for the international community to insist on a maximalist deal. But this misreads Iranian political currents. Rather than boxing the regime in, Khamenei more likely believes that Rouhani's election has bolstered the regime's domestic standing, badly damaged after the fraudulent 2009 presidential elections, buying the regime additional room for

Scott Peterson, "How Much is a Nuclear Program Worth? For Iran, Well Over \$100 Billion," Christian Science Monitor, April 3, 2013,

http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2013/0403/How-much-is-a-nuclear-program-worth-For-Iran-well-over-100-billion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Alireza Nader, "Pause on Additional Iran Sanctions Crucial to Negotiations," *The Hill*, November 5, 2013, http://thehill.com/opinion/op-ed/189371-pause-on-additional-iran-sanctions-crucial-to-negotiations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> This section draws on Colin H. Kahl and Alireza Nader, "Zero-Sum Enrichment," Foreign Policy.com, October 14, 2013,

http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/10/14/zero\_sum\_enrichment\_iran\_us\_nuclear\_deal?page=full.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ray Takeyh, "The U.S., Not Iran, Has the Upper Hand in Nuclear Negotiations," *Washington Post*, November 6, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/ray-takeyh-the-us-not-iran-has-the-upper-hand-in-nuclear-negotiations/2013/11/06/28217fd4-4574-11e3-a196-3544a03c2351\_story.html.

### Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



maneuver with the Iranian public.<sup>12</sup> Rouhani's new moderate tone with the international community has also recast the Islamic Republic as the reasonable party, further mitigating the risks of a popular backlash, especially if further negotiations deadlock over "unreasonable" maximalist demands. According to a recent Gallup poll, only 13 percent of the Iranian public holds the regime responsible for the hardships produced by economic sanctions (46 percent blame the United States). The same poll found that 68 percent of Iranians support continuing the country's nuclear program despite economic sanctions,<sup>13</sup> a finding consistent with other surveys showing widespread support for maintaining Iran's enrichment program even if it results in additional economic pressure.<sup>14</sup> Consequently, if talks are seen to collapse *because* of Washington's insistence on demands for zero enrichment, the Iranian public is likely to direct their ire at United Sates, not the regime, for the diplomatic failure.

Given profound reasons for the regime to reject a maximalist deal, pursuing one would require the United States to go to the brink of the abyss with Iran, escalating economic and military threats to the point that the regime's survival was acutely and imminently at stake. Yet pursuing such a high-risk strategy is unlikely to succeed, and the consequences of failure would be profound.

First, it is unclear if any escalation of sanctions could bring the regime to its knees in time to prevent Iran from achieving a breakout capability. Although some analysts believe Tehran is on the ropes and that additional sanctions can force Iran to completely dismantle its nuclear program, they rarely explain how more sanctions would produce a sufficient threat to the regime *fast enough* to prevent Iran from crossing critical nuclear thresholds. <sup>16</sup> Iran's apparent willingness to negotiate under pressure is not, in and of itself, evidence that more pressure will produce total surrender on the nuclear issue. There must be a mechanism to produce a regime crisis – and it must happen fast enough. Yet, while Iran's economy is in dire straits, the country does not appear to be facing imminent economic collapse. <sup>17</sup> Khamenei and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Nazila Fathi, "Can Iran's President Rouhani Deliver Change in Relations with U.S.?" *CNN.com*, September 24, 2013, http://www.cnn.com/2013/09/24/opinion/opinion-fathi-rouhani-us/. See also the discussion of Khamenei's speech at Rouhani's inauguration in Mustafa al-Labbad, "Rouhani, Khamenei Agree: Iran to Follow a Moderate Discourse," *Al-Monitor*, August 5, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/tr/contents/articles/politics/2013/08/iran-new-president-hassan-rouhani-inauguration-speech.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Jay Loschky, "Most Iranian Say Sanctions Hurting Their Livelihoods," *Gallup World*, November 6, 2013, http://www.gallup.com/poll/165743/iranians-say-sanctions-hurting-livelihoods.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Geneive Abdo, "Iran's Nuclear Resistance," Foreign Policy.com, October 25, 2012, http://mideast.foreign policy.com/posts/2012/10/25/irans\_nuclear\_resistance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Gerecht and Dubowitz, "Iran Wants the Bomb—and Sanctions Relief." At the same time, these authors admititis very unlikely to succeed. "Every country has an economic breaking point," Garecht and Dubowitz write. "But achieving that moment in the Islamic Republic will be extraordinarily difficult because such compromise is tantamount to spiritual suicide."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> See, for example, Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Staggers as Sanctions Hit Economy," *New York Times*, September 30, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/10/01/world/middleeast/iran-staggers-as-sanctions-hit-economy.html?\_r=0; and Mark Dubowitz and Rachel Ziemba, "When Will Iran Run Out of Money? The Impact of Sanctions on Iran's Foreign Exchange Reserves and the Balance of Payments" (Foundation for Defense of Democracies and Roubini Global Economics, October 2, 2013), http://www.defenddemocracy.org/stuff/uploads/documents/Iran\_Report\_Final\_2.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Andrew Torchia, "Analysis: Iran Economy Far From Collapse as Sanctions Tighten," *Reuters*, February 20, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/02/20/us-iran-economy-sanctions-idUSBRE91J0SM20130220; Patrick Clawson, "Iran Beyond Oil?" Policywatch 2062 (Washington Institute for Near East Policy, April 3, 2013), http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/iran-beyond-oil; Ariel Zirulnick, "Iran Sanctions: How Much Are They Really Hurting?" *Christian Science Monitor*, October 15, 2013, http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2013/1015/Iran-sanctions-How-much-are-they-really-hurting; and Kenneth Katzman, "Iran Sanctions" (Congressional Research Service, October 11, 2013), 51-54, http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS20871.pdf.

# **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl**



Revolutionary Guard also seem to believe that the Islamic Republic weathered worse during the Iran-Iraq war, an eight year conflict that killed hundreds of thousands of Iranians and produced over half a trillion dollars in economic losses before Iran agreed to a ceasefire. Even if Congress goes forward with additional harsh sanctions, economic conditions are not likely to produce enough existential angst among Iranian leaders, generate mass unrest, or otherwise implode the regime before Iran achieves a nuclear breakout capability. And even if the regime miraculously fell, it still might not prove sufficient to force a nuclear surrender. After all, the imprisoned leaders of the Green Movement and Iranian secularists opposed to the Islamic Republic also support Iran's declared right to enrichment. Therefore, if preventing nuclear breakout is an urgent priority, it would be advisable to pursue a framework that can realistically achieve that objective over the next year rather than gambling on a maximalist strategy that is unlikely to work and almost certainly will not work in time.

Second, and somewhat paradoxically, escalating sanctions at this moment could actually end up weakening international pressure on Iran. For better or worse, Rouhani has already succeeded in shifting international perceptions of Iran. If the United States, rather than Iran, comes across as the intransigent party, it will become much more difficult to maintain the international coalition currently isolating Tehran. In particular, if negotiations on a comprehensive framework collapse because of Washington's unwillingness to make a deal on limited enrichment – a deal Russia and China and numerous other European and Asian nations support – it will likely become much harder to enforce sanctions. Some fence sitters in Europe and Asia will start to flirt with Iran again, leaving the United States in the untenable position of choosing between imposing extraterritorial sanctions on banks and companies in China, India, Japan, South Korea, Turkey and elsewhere, or acquiescing to the erosion of the comprehensive sanctions regime.

Third, issuing more explicit military threats (through a possible authorization of the use of military force, for example) is also unlikely to achieve a maximalist diplomatic outcome. There is little doubt that maintaining a credible military option affects the Iranian regime's calculations, raising the potential costs associated with nuclearization. And, if diplomacy fails, the United States should reserve the option of using force as a last resort to preclude Iran from developing nuclear weapons. But short of invading, occupying and imposing regime change, threats to surgically strike Iranian nuclear sites, no matter how credible, would not hold the regime sufficiently at risk to compel them to completely dismantle their nuclear program.

Finally, attempting to generate an existential crisis for the Islamic Republic could backfire by increasing the regime's incentives to acquire nuclear weapons. This is especially true in the current diplomatic context. If the United States escalates economic or military pressure at the very moment that Iran has begun to finally negotiate in earnest, Khamenei will likely conclude that the real and irrevocable goal of U.S. policy is regime change rather than a nuclear accord. Solidifying this perception would enhance,

<sup>18 &</sup>quot;Mousavi: Iran Will Never Halt Enrichment," Payvand Iran News, April 14, 2009, http://www.payvand.com/news/09/apr/1156.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> For example, two prominent champions of escalating sanctions argue, "if we are going to pursue tougher international sanctions against Iran — and we should — the goal should be regime change in Iran, not stopping proliferation... Designing sanctions to make Khamenei relentin his 30-year quest for the bomb is a delusion; sanctions

### Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



rather than lessen, Tehran's motivation to develop a nuclear deterrent as the only means of ensuring regime survival.

In short, "playing chicken" with Iran in pursuit of maximalist goals is not likely to work. Gambling everything by insisting on an optimal deal could very likely result in no deal, leaving Iran freer and potentially more motivated to build atomic arms.

#### **Good Enough: Pushing for a Sufficient Deal**

A complete dismantling of Iran's nuclear program – including a permanent end to uranium enrichment – is therefore not in the cards. Instead of pushing for an ideal-but-unachievable agreement, the United States and other world powers should push for a sufficient and achievable one: an accord that significantly limits fuel-cycle activities under stringent conditions and verification procedures designed to preclude Iran's ability to rapidly produce nuclear weapons.

A "sufficient" deal would have several major components:

- **Significant constraints on uranium enrichment**, including: a cap on enrichment at the 5 percent level sufficient for civilian nuclear power reactors but far from bomb-grade; neutralizing or otherwise limiting the size of Iran's domestic stockpile of low-enriched uranium (LEU) to below one-bomb's worth of material; limits on the number, quality and/or output of centrifuges; and limit the number and size of enrichment facilities.
- **Significant constraints on the plutonium track**, including: dismantling Arak, converting Arak to a proliferation-resistant light water reactor or otherwise neutralizing the facility; and prohibiting the future construction of reprocessing facilities.
- An intrusive inspections regime, including: ratification and implementation of the IAEA Additional Protocol, allowing inspections of undeclared facilities; requirements for early notification of new nuclear sites; more frequent inspections and 24/7 remote surveillance of key facilities; monitoring centrifuge research, development and production facilities, and uranium mines; and enhanced monitoring of trade in sensitive goods and technologies.
- Transparency into past military dimensions of the Iranian nuclear program, including: accounting for past weapons-related research and development; and providing IAEA access to key research facilities and scientists.

Taken together, these measures would substantially lengthen breakout timelines, shorten detection timelines and provide assurances against an Iranian covert infrastructure. For these reasons, leading arms control experts believe that such a comprehensive agreement would be sufficient to prevent Iranian

that could contribute to popular unrest and political tumult are not." Reuel Marc Gerecht and Mark Dubowitz, "Economic Regime-Change Can Stop Iran Bomb," *Bloomberg*, January 16, 2012, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-01-17/economic-regime-change-can-stop-iran-commentary-by-gerecht-and-dubowitz.html.

# **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl**



nuclear breakout.<sup>20</sup> Furthermore, nothing about this proposal would take any options "off the table" in the event that Iran violated the agreement, reconstituted elements of its program and attempted to build nuclear weapons. The United States and other members of the international community would retain the ability to set back the program by force if necessary – and the nature of the constraints and verification procedures contained in the deal would ensure ample warning time to carry out such actions before Iran crossed the nuclear threshold.

The significant constraints imposed on Iran's program by such a proposal may be difficult for Tehran to stomach. But if paired with meaningful sanctions relief, it has a much better chance of success than insisting on the complete dismantling of Iran's program. Crucially, irrespective of whether the United States and its P5+1 partners formally recognize a right to enrichment (a step U.S. negotiators correctly say they will not do), the *fact* of limited enrichment under a sufficient deal could still allow Khamenei and Rouhani to claim Iran's asserted rights had been respected. Thus, unlike the maximalist approach, which banks on creating an existential crisis for the regime that is likely to fail or backfire, a deal that allows some limited enrichment under stringent constraints offers the regime a face-saving way out. Under such an agreement, Khamenei could tell the Iranian people: "I said we never wanted nuclear weapons and I have issued a fatwa [religious ruling] against them. But I insisted that our rights be respected, and now they are." Given the reprehensible conduct of the Iranian regime, an outcome that allows the supreme leader to save face with his people is unpalatable. But it is clearly preferable to a world in which the same regime marches toward an atomic bomb.

Pushing for a tough-but-fair deal along these lines would also have the added benefit of maintaining vital international cooperation. Whereas insisting on maximalist demands risks shattering hard-built international consensus, pushing a sufficient deal along the lines suggested above would help maintain international pressure if talks falter. And, should it ever become necessary for the United States to employ military force to set back Iran's program, championing a reasonable deal would increase the international legitimacy of such actions.<sup>22</sup>

#### The Path to a Final Deal

Achieving a comprehensive accord sufficient to prevent Iranian nuclear breakout will be difficult. But given the progress made thus far in Geneva, there is a plausible path forward.

Ongoing negotiations between Iran and the P5+1 envision a two-step process toward a comprehensive agreement. During first phase, which is the subject of current negotiations, media reports suggest that Iran would be required to:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Patrick Migliorini, David Albright, Houston Wood and Christina Walrond, "Iranian Breakout Estimates, Updated September 2013" (Institute for Science and International Security, October 24, 2013), 10-13, http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Breakout\_Study\_240ctober 2013.pdf; and Einhorn, "Is a 'Good' Deal Possible?" <sup>21</sup> See Ali Hashem, "Obama Reference to Fatwa Makes Iran Hard-Liners Take Note," *Al-Monitor*, September 25, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/09/obama-rouhani-unga-fatwa-iran.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Dennis Ross and David Makovsky, "Iran's Nuclear Games Demand a Tougher U.S. Approach," *Washington Post*, May 27, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/irans-nuclear-games-demand-for-a-tougher-us-approach/2013/05/27/36464e7e-c6e3-11e2-9245-773c0123c027\_story.html.

### Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



- Stop producing enriched uranium at the near-bomb-grade 20 percent level.
- Neutralize most of its existing 20 percent stockpile through some combination of oxidation, downblending and/or conversion to fuel assemblies.
- Agree not to activate advanced IR-2m centrifuges.
- Freeze or reduce the number of operational IR-1 centrifuges enriching to the 3.5 percent level.
- Halt construction of the Arak heavy water reactor or, at the very least, refrain from loading fuel into the reactor.
- Agree to more intrusive inspections.<sup>23</sup>

In exchange for these initial Iranian steps to address the most urgent elements of their nuclear program, the Obama administration appears prepared to offer limited, targeted and reversible sanctions relief. According to media reports, this may include: a temporary suspension of sanctions on trade with Iran in petrochemicals, gold and other precious metals; waiving proliferation designations of Iran's auto industry; providing access to civilian aircraft parts; and/or a mechanism for releasing some Iranian funds tied up in overseas escrow accounts.<sup>24</sup> Sanctions would only be suspended for the period of the agreement (approximately six months) and could be "turned back on" if Iran fails to honor the deal.

Critics of this prospective deal, most vocally Prime Minister Netanyahu, argue that it does far too little to constrain Iranian nuclear capabilities. They also contend that the associated offer of economic relief is too generous, risking the viability of the overall sanctions regime and reducing the pressure required to compel more meaningful Iranian concessions.<sup>25</sup>

But a closer examination reveals that the proposed interim agreement is very much in the interest of the United States and our closest allies, including Israel. If an interim deal along these lines is agreed to and implemented, it would halt and begin to roll back the most troubling aspects of the Iranian program. By halting 20 percent enrichment and significantly reducing Iran's stockpile of 20 percent material, it would immediately address the very threat Netanyahu highlighted in his "red line" speech to the United Nations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Karl Penhaul and Elise Labott, "Hopes Rise for Iran Nuclear Accord Soon; Netanyahu Warns Against' Very Bad Deal," *CNN.com*, November 8, 2013, http://www.cnn.com/2013/11/08/world/meast/iran-nuclear-talks/; and Daryl G. Kimball and Kelsey Davenport, "A Realistic, Meaningful Nuclear Deal with Iran is Within Reach," *Arms Control Now*, November 8, 2013, http://armscontrolnow.org/2013/11/08/a-realistic-meaningful-nuclear-deal-with-iran-is-within-reach/.

<sup>24</sup> Kimball and Davenport, "A Realistic, Meaningful Nuclear Deal with Iran is Within Reach."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Jodi Rudoren, "On Iran, Netanyahu Can Only Fume," *New York Times*, November 8, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/09/world/middleeast/on-iran-netanyahu-can-only-fume.html?pagewanted=2&pagewanted=all; Barak Ravid, "Israel Believes U.S. Making Too Many Concessions in Negotiations with Iran," *Haaretz*, November 9, 2013, http://www.haaretz.com/mobile/.premium-1.557131?v=34ADB584E5EB9F417F49D05A311DFC5B; and Jean-Luc Renaudie, "Israel Moves to Thward 'Dangerous' Iran Deal," *Yahoo! News*, November 10, 2013, http://news.yahoo.com/netanyahu-easing-iran-sanctions-putting-hole-tire-174451229.html; ylt=A2KJ3CZe4H9ShQ4AAI\_QtDMD.

# **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days**Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



General Assembly last year. 26 The Institute for Science and International Security estimates it would currently take Iran as little as 1.3-2.3 months to produce one bomb's worth of weapons-grade uranium using a combination of its 3.5 percent and 20 percent uranium stockpile. 27 However, if Iran stops 20 percent enrichment and neutralizes most of its 20 percent stockpile, this would lengthen the breakout time for weapons-grade uranium to 3.1-3.5 months.<sup>28</sup> It would thus take longer for Iran to produce fissile material the day after such an agreement was implemented than is the case today. And since IAEA inspectors visit Iran's enrichment facilities at Natanz and Fordow every one to two weeks, on average, there would be sufficient time to detect any Iranian attempts to produce bomb-grade material. Furthermore, if an initial agreement freezes IR-1 centrifuge installation and precludes operation of advanced IR-2m centrifuges, as reported, it would make it more difficult for Iran to make further advances over the next six months that would otherwise reduce the time needed to enrich its stockpile of 3.5 percent LEU to weapons-grade level. Last but not least, if the agreement slows or halts the construction of Arak, or at least credibly prevents fuel loading, it would address the pressing concern that the reactor could become operational as soon as mid-2014, potentially providing Iran with an unstoppable plutonium pathway to a bomb before a final deal to resolve the status of the reactor can be reached.<sup>29</sup> In short, there is little doubt that this agreement would leave us better off relative to the status quo and anticipated Iranian technical advances over the coming months.

To be sure, an interim deal along these lines would not, in and of itself, be enough to achieve the objective of preventing a nuclear-armed Iran. No member of the P5+1, and certainly not the Obama administration, is under any illusion about this fact. But it would serve as a vital "first step" toward a final settlement, putting essential time back on the nuclear clock for a second phase of negotiations aimed at reaching a comprehensive agreement.

Also overblown is the concern that the envisioned sanctions relief in phase one of this process would undermine the ability to achieve a final deal. Nothing about the temporary and reversible sanctions relief package currently under discussion fundamentally weakens oil and financial sanctions – the most crippling elements of current pressure on Iran – or dismantles the international architecture supporting these measures. Consequently, even after the interim deal goes into effect, the United States and its P5+1 partners would still maintain significant leverage to incentivize the Iranian regime to agree to comprehensive constraints on its program during the next phase of negotiations.

#### **Not the Time for New Sanctions**

According to media reports, the administration has asked Congress to refrain from passing additional sanctions legislation until the end of the year in order to conclude the first phase of this two-step process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Full Text: Benjamin Netanyahu's Speech at the United Nations General Assembly," National Journal, September 27, 2012,

http://www.nationaljournal.com/nationalsecurity/full-text-benjamin-netanyahu-s-speech-at-the-united-nations-general-assembly-20120927.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Patrick Migliorini, David Albright, Houston Wood, and Christina Walrond, "Iranian Breakout Estimates, Updated September 2013," (Institute for Science and International Security, October 24, 2013), http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Breakout Study 240ctober 2013.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Email correspondence with David Albright, November 11, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> It is worth noting that Arak has experienced repeated construction delays and Iran appears to be having significant problems producing adequate numbers of fuel assemblies for the reactor. Consequently, Arak is not likely to become operational until late 2014 or 2015, at the earliest. See Mark Hibbs, "The IR-40 and Diplomacy" (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 24, 2013), http://carnegieendowment.org/2013/10/24/ir-40-reactor/gr68.

# **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days**Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



Given the apparent willingness of the Iranians to engage in serious negotiations under the pressure of existing multilateral and unilateral sanctions (including those imposed by previous legislation passed by Congress), this is a reasonable request.

At this stage, there is no need for Congress to pass additional sanctions unless Iran fails to agree to concessions in the current phase of talks. It would also be counterproductive to impose new sanctions at this juncture since doing so risks convincing the supreme leader that Rouhani's experiment with moderation is a fool's errand, empowering Iranian hardliners and aggravating tensions within the P5+1 and the wider international coalition currently isolating Tehran.<sup>30</sup>

Nevertheless, Congress should be prepared to ramp up the pressure through additional sanctions legislation if no meaningful interim agreement is reached by the end of this calendar year, or if one is concluded and Iran backslides. If Congress does so, however, lawmakers should carefully construct the legislation to ensure that new sanctions are reversible in the event of a final nuclear deal and avoid attaching conditions tied to other undesirable, but unrelated, Iranian behavior. Congress should also refrain from limiting executive discretion or waiver authority. Undermining executive discretion would greatly complicate diplomacy by conveying to Iran that American offers of even temporary, reversible sanctions relief are simply not credible. Stripping presidential waiver authority could also complicate the Obama administration's efforts to keep many of Tehran's closest trading partners from exiting the international coalition isolating Iran. Tremendous sanctions efficacy is derived from the adherence of China, India, Japan, South Korea, Turkey and a few other remaining Iranian energy consumers. If Congress takes away the administration's leverage to craft an accommodation with Iran that is viable for Iran's main trading partners, it risks alienating and driving away these countries. The result could be a net reduction in the effectiveness of pressure on Iran.

Finally, if Iran ultimately agrees to and implements a comprehensive and verifiable deal sufficient to prevent nuclear breakout, Congress should be prepared to support such an agreement by offering proportional sanctions relief. To be clear, non-nuclear Iran sanctions focused on terrorism and human rights should not be eased by progress on the nuclear issue. If a nuclear accommodation is achieved, the only sanctions that should be rolled back are those related to Iran's nuclear activities or the generation of revenue Tehran can use to finance nuclear activities.<sup>31</sup>

#### Conclusion

As diplomacy with Iran enters a critical period, the United States should be mindful not to accept a bad deal. But an interim agreement along the lines discussed in Geneva would not be a bad deal; rather, it would serve as a meaningful first step toward a comprehensive resolution to the Iranian nuclear challenge. As the Obama administration and its P5+1 partners work to prevent Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons, Congress has an important role to play to ensure that any final accord advances U.S. national interests. As it does so, however, lawmakers should resist the temptation to insist on an optimal but

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Nader, "Pause on Additional Iran Sanctions Crucial to Negotiations."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> For a more fulsome discussion, see Elizabeth Rosenberg and Colin H. Kahl, "The Great Unwind: Iranian Nuclear Negotiations and Principles for Sanctions Relief" (Center for a New American Security, October 2013), http://www.cnas.org/files/documents/publications/CNAS\_GreatUnwind\_policybrief\_RosenbergKahl.pdf.

### **Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days** Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



unachievable agreement. If we are to avoid the worst possible outcomes – unconstrained Iranian nuclearization or another major war in the Middle East – then a good-if-imperfect deal is clearly preferable to no deal at all.

### Examining Nuclear Negotiations: Iran After Rouhani's First 100 Days Prepared Statement of Dr. Colin H. Kahl



#### **Biography**

Dr. Colin H. Kahl
Associate Professor, Edmund A. Walsh School of Foreign Service,
Georgetown University
Senior Fellow and Director, Middle East Security Program,
Center for a New American Security



Dr. Colin H. Kahl is an associate professor in the Security Studies Program at Georgetown University's Edmund A. Walsh School of Foreign and a Senior Fellow and Director of the Middle East Security Program at the Center for a New American Security (CNAS).

From February 2009 through December 2011, Dr. Kahl served as the Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for the Middle East. In that capacity, he developed and implemented the U.S. Defense Department's strategy and policy toward Bahrain, Egypt, Iraq, Iran, Israel and the Palestinian territories, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria, the United Arab Emirates and Yemen. During his tenure, he played a lead role in: designing and overseeing the responsible drawdown and transition strategy in Iraq;

shaping the Pentagon's efforts to counter Iran's nuclear weapons ambitions and destabilizing activities; promoting unprecedented defense cooperation with Israel; building a regional security architecture in the Gulf; and crafting the Department's response to the Arab Awakening. In June 2011, Dr. Kahl was awarded the Secretary of Defense Medal for Outstanding Public Service by Secretary Robert Gates.

Dr. Kahl has published widely on U.S. defense strategy in the Middle East, including articles in *Al-Monitor*, *Defense One*, *Foreign Affairs*, *Foreign Policy*, *International Security*, *The Los Angeles Times*, *Middle East Policy*, *The National Interest*, *The New York Times*, *The Washington Post* and *The Washington Quarterly*. He has also published numerous works on the sources of political instability and violent conflict in developing countries, including *States*, *Scarcity*, *and Civil Strife in the Developing World* (Princeton University Press, 2006).

From 2000-2005 and 2007 Dr. Kahl was a professor of international relations in the political science department at the University of Minnesota. In 2005-2006 he was a Council on Foreign Relations International Affairs Fellow working on stability operations and counterinsurgency at the Department of Defense. In 1997-1998 he was a National Security Fellow at Harvard University's Olin Institute for Strategic Studies. He received his Ph.D. in political science from Columbia University in 2000 and his BA in political science from the University of Michigan in 1993.